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AGENDA 
 
Meeting: Southern Wiltshire Area Board 

Place: Online Meeting (links below) 

Date: Thursday 11 March 2021 

Time: 7.00 pm 

 
 

 
Including the Parishes of: Alderbury, Britford, Clarendon Park, Coombe Bissett, 
Downton, Firsdown, Grimstead, Landford, Laverstock, Ford and Old Sarum, Odstock, 
Pitton and Farley, Redlynch, West Dean, Whiteparish, Winterslow. 
 

 
The Area Board welcomes and invites contributions from members of the public 

in this online meeting. 
 

To join the meeting and enter into discussion, 
Please use this link 

 
Guidance on how to access this meeting online is available here 

 
Alternatively, anyone who wishes to watch the meeting only, can do so here 

If you have any queries please contact Lisa Moore (Democratic Services Officer), 
direct line 01722 434560 or lisa.moore@wiltshire.gov.uk 

 
All the papers connected with this meeting are available on the Council’s website at 
www.wiltshire.gov.uk and press enquiries to Communications on direct lines (01225) 

713114 / 713115 
 

 
Wiltshire Councillors 

 
Cllr Richard Britton, Alderbury and Whiteparish (Chairman) 
Cllr Richard Clewer, Downton and Ebble Valley (Vice-Chairman) 
Cllr Christopher Devine, Winterslow 
Cllr Ian McLennan, Laverstock, Ford and Old Sarum 
Cllr Leo Randall, Redlynch and Landford 
 

 

https://teams.microsoft.com/l/meetup-join/19%3ameeting_ZGQ0ZWVmMWMtODk4NC00ZjhhLWEwOTMtNTAwNjIxNjBmNmM0%40thread.v2/0?context=%7b%22Tid%22%3a%225546e75e-3be1-4813-b0ff-26651ea2fe19%22%2c%22Oid%22%3a%22fc26ca12-ce04-4084-924f-71c8335e5b2e%22%7d
https://teams.microsoft.com/l/meetup-join/19%3ameeting_ZGQ0ZWVmMWMtODk4NC00ZjhhLWEwOTMtNTAwNjIxNjBmNmM0%40thread.v2/0?context=%7b%22Tid%22%3a%225546e75e-3be1-4813-b0ff-26651ea2fe19%22%2c%22Oid%22%3a%22fc26ca12-ce04-4084-924f-71c8335e5b2e%22%7d
https://cms.wiltshire.gov.uk/ecSDDisplay.aspx?NAME=Guidance%20on%20Public%20Participation%20in%20Area%20Board%20Mee&ID=4585&RPID=22856655
https://teams.microsoft.com/l/meetup-join/19%3ameeting_NWI0ZGI1YTItNWVmZS00YTE2LWJjMTYtNmI1NjRiYTg2NDQx%40thread.v2/0?context=%7b%22Tid%22%3a%225546e75e-3be1-4813-b0ff-26651ea2fe19%22%2c%22Oid%22%3a%228d1ee3b9-b58f-4b25-b199-215fd2ff22c5%22%2c%22IsBroadcastMeeting%22%3atrue%7d&btype=a&role=a
mailto:lisa.moore@wiltshire.gov.uk
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Recording and Broadcasting Information 
 

Wiltshire Council may record this meeting for live and/or subsequent broadcast on the 

Council’s website.  At the start of the meeting, the Chairman will confirm if all or part of 

the meeting is being recorded. The images and sound recordings may also be used for 

training purposes within the Council. 

 

By entering the meeting room you are consenting to being recorded and to the use of 

those images and recordings for broadcasting and/or training purposes. 

 

The meeting may also be recorded by the press or members of the public. 

  

Any person or organisation choosing to film, record or broadcast any meeting of the 

Council, its Cabinet or committees is responsible for any claims or other liability resulting 

from them so doing and by choosing to film, record or broadcast proceedings they 

accept that they are required to indemnify the Council, its members and officers in 

relation to any such claims or liabilities. 

 

Details of the Council’s Guidance on the Recording and Webcasting of Meetings is 
available on request. Our privacy policy can be found here. 
 

 

https://cms.wiltshire.gov.uk/ecCatDisplay.aspx?sch=doc&cat=14031
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Items to be considered Time 

1   Welcome and Introductions  7.00pm 

2   Apologies   

3   Minutes (Pages 1 - 14)  

 To approve and sign as a correct record the minutes of the previous 
meeting held online, on Thursday 28 January 2021. 

 

4   Declarations of Interest   

 To receive any declarations of disclosable interests or dispensations 
granted by the Standards Committee. 

 

5   Chairman's Announcements   

 To receive any announcements through the Chair.  

6   To note the written reports and updates in the agenda pack or 
distributed on the night (Pages 15 - 28) 
 

 

  Fire & Rescue Service 

 Wiltshire Council Updates  
1. Fostering  
2. Independent Visitor Scheme 
3. Covid-19 – asymptomatic testing 

 Healthwatch Wiltshire 

 Current consultations 
http://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/council/consultations.htm 
 

 

7   Community Policing  7.20pm 

 Local issues and priorities 
 
Inspector Pete Sparrow  

 

8   Southern Wiltshire Work Plan  7.40pm 

  Community Communications  

 Community Eco Projects  

 Tackling ASB 

 Health & Wellbeing:  
a. Loneliness & Isolation of Older People 
b. Rural Isolation of Families & Younger People  
c. Physical Health & Wellbeing 
d. Mental Health & Wellbeing 
e. Dementia 

 Youth Engagement 
 

 

http://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/council/consultations.htm
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9   Community Area Transport Group (CATG) Update (Pages 29 - 
38) 

8.10pm 

 To note the report of the last meeting held on 17 February 2021, 
and consider any recommendations for funding. 
 
End of term report for this Area Board. 

 

10   Grant Review  8.10pm 

 End of term review for this Area Board.  

11   Grant Applications (Pages 39 - 46) 8.30pm 

 Remaining budgets: 

 Community Area Grants: £6,324 

 Youth Grants: £27 

 Health & Wellbeing Grants: £7,500 

 Earmarked 2019/20 Older People’s Isolation Fund: £3,700 
 
The Board will consider applications for funding as detailed in the 
reports attached to the agenda and listed below. 
 
Officer: Karen Linaker, Community Engagement Manager 
 

Applicant Amount requested 

Applicant: The Bridge Youth Project 
Project Title: Bridge Pastoral Worker 
Community Area Grant request 
 
View full application 
  

£600.00 

Applicant: Music for Wellbeing CIC 
Project Title: Moving Music Southern and 
SWWilts 
Health & Wellbeing grant request 
 
View full application 
  

£1500.00 

Applicant: Clarendon Juniors Football club  
Project Title: Clarendon Juniors FC facilities 
improvement  
Community Area Grant request 
 
View full application 
  

£5000.00 

Applicant: St Francis Church 
Project Title: Old Sarum and Longhedge 
Community Fridge 
 
View full application  

£400.00 

 

http://services.wiltshire.gov.uk/areaboardgrants/grant_detail.php?gid=4134
http://services.wiltshire.gov.uk/areaboardgrants/grant_detail.php?gid=4154
http://services.wiltshire.gov.uk/areaboardgrants/grant_detail.php?gid=4064
http://services.wiltshire.gov.uk/areaboardgrants/grant_detail.php?gid=4190
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Health & Wellbeing proposed allocations 
 
CEM recommendation: 
That councillors approve the list of proposed allocations from the 
2020/21 Health & Wellbeing Budget, noting that detailed bids will be 
submitted in due course for the board to consider and approve, before 
these funds are released: 

 
Strengthening village/area board communications 
(printing of flyers / distribution volunteers expenses) 
 

£500 

New village Silver Sunday champions (to work 
closely with irene) (printing / travel expenses) 
 

£500 

Maximising engagement of vulnerable families in 
Rural Outreach Youth project and Family Fun Days 
(a parenting support fund) 
 

£1000 

Local Cultural Partnership Hub – social prescribing 
initiative 
 

£1500 

Getting the new/enhanced Directory of 
Support/Activities from the Sarum Wellbeing Hub 
printed and distributed to the most vulnerable 
 

£1000 

Responding to the needs identified from the local 
assessment of people living with dementia in 2021 
 

£3000 

 

12   Chairman and Close  9.00pm 

 Future meeting dates: 
 

 27 May 2021 

 9 September 2021 

 9 December 2021 

 10 February 2022 
 
Locations to be confirmed. 
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MINUTES 
 

 
Meeting: Southern Wiltshire Area Board 

Place: Online Meeting 

Date:  28 January 2021 

Start Time: 7.00 pm 

Finish Time: 10.07 pm 

 

Please direct any enquiries on these minutes to:  

Lisa Moore (Democratic Services Officer), (Tel): 01722 434560 or (e-mail) 
lisa.moore@wiltshire.gov.uk 

Papers available on the Council’s website at www.wiltshire.gov.uk 

 
In Attendance: 
 
Wiltshire Councillors 
Cllr Richard Britton (Chairman), Cllr Richard Clewer (Vice-Chairman), 
Cllr Christopher Devine, Cllr Ian McLennan and Cllr Leo Randall 
 
Wiltshire Council Officers 
Lisa Moore, Democratic Services Officer 
Karen Linaker, Community Engagement Manager 
 
Town and Parish Councillors 
Representatives in attendance online  
 
Partners 
Wiltshire Police – Inspector Pete Sparrow 
OPPC – Deputy PCC, Jerry Herbert 
 
Total in attendance: 28 
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Minute 
No. 

Summary of Issues Discussed and Decision 

1   Welcome and Introductions 

 The Chairman, Cllr Richard Britton welcomed everyone to the online meeting of 
the Southern Wiltshire Area Board. 

2   Apologies 

 There were none. 

3   Minutes 

 Decision 
The Board approved the minutes of the last meeting held online on 1 
October 2020. 

4   Declarations of Interest 

 There were none. 

5   Chairman's Announcements 

 There was a slightly unusual agenda for the meeting, in that the grant section 
was quite full. A larger amount of time had therefore been allocated to that 
section to allow enough time to give proper consideration to the applications. 

6   To note the written reports and updates in the agenda pack or distributed on the 
night 

 The Board noted the written reports and information items detailed in the 
agenda. These were: 
 

 Wiltshire Council Updates: 
- Covid-19 update 
- Local Plan Review & Gypsy & Traveller Consultations 

 Landford Rural Needs Survey 

 Healthwatch Wiltshire 

 Clinical Commissioning Group 

 Current consultations: 
http://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/council/consultations.htm 
   

7   To note the written reports and updates in the agenda pack or distributed on the 
night 

 Community Policing – local issues and priorities 
Inspector Pete Sparrow updated the Board on crime statistics for the period and 
current priorities of the local policing teams. 

Page 2
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Staffing overview: 
There were 4 student officers coming in, which were currently in tutorship and 
would become independent in February.  There were also 3 extra PCSOs. 
 
Teams were working on strategies that prevent crime and to adopted the 
mindset of ‘what can I do to stop someone else coming here to deal with the 
same issue again’. 
 
Local Priorities: 

 Covid patrols – Using the ‘4 E’ approach 

 Rural Crime – prevent/reduce/disrupt/detect, cross border liaison  

 Road Safety  - speed enforcement/CSW 

 ASB  - Downton & Redlynch, closure order checks, youth engagement 

 Vulnerable People – making contact with those identified 
 
Analytical tools help to identify issues. The slide showed all reported crime for 
Salisbury and southern Wiltshire and specifically the reduction during lockdown 
one and two. 
 
The Commander control system ‘Storm’ showed incidents of antisocial 
behaviour, there were 271 incidents recorded in Salisbury over a 3 month 
period. The majority of the incidents were around Salisbury city. 
  
Whilst there may be some localised clusters, figures showed a lower level of 
incidents in southern Wiltshire than Salisbury city.  
 
Questions:  
 
During lockdown had there been an increase in domestic violence? 
Answer: We did see a rise during lockdown, some of that was seasonal, but the 
lockdown did coup people together. The message is to stay home, unless it’s 
not safe to do so.  
 
The Police had not been going overboard on enforcement, please remember 
that not everybody that is out there breaking a covid regulation is someone that 
has done it before. It may be accidental.  
Answer: Discretion always played a part of Policing, it’s the people that are 
regularly breaking the rules that need enforcement. 
 
With regards to the burglary figs, were there any particular trends, or 
opportunist, and what could be done to take a proactive stance to prevent this? 
Answer: The majority would be sheds and outbuildings some vans with tools 
had also been broken in to. We advise marking valuable tools to make it harder 
and deter these incidents. The use of signage and CCTV also helped. 
 
There had recently been a lot of reports of dog thefts was that a particular 
concern? 
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Answer: That was more noise than actual crime, but there has been an arrest 
today. Last year there were a total of 22 reports of Dog theft for Wiltshire  
This area of crime was not as bad as people think. The prices of animals had 
gone through the roof, they were an expensive commodity and unfortunately 
with that, they were worth stealing.  
 
Was the Bobby Van still available to come out and advise? 
Answer: Yes it is. 
 
Residents had fed back to Cllr Clewer their concerns regarding criminal 
damage, rural crime and the police response. Last night, cars severely 
damages, car burnt out, cattle grid damaged and a phone box destroyed, all 
what residents feel were a linked chain of events. You reported that you stopped 
a vehicle in Downton a week ago, these events are happening all the time. 
When they are happening, the Police response was for him to locate CCTV 
evidence. It made that person see red.  
 
There were also repeated reports over the summer of windows and 
conservatories smashed at old people’s residence. People have got to the point 
where they feel all they get from the police is a crime reference number. Things 
this year have not helped, and people seem to have lost confidence in the 
Police.  
 
Answer: They are some of the perceptions that I hear. The important part is that 
incidents must be reported, if not then we do not know about them. 
 
The issues around asking members of the public to look at CCTV, was partly 
down to a system where we have people on the telephones recording 
information. They need to distinguish which incidents they need to send the 
Police to. 
 
People were more likely to know if their neighbour had CCTV and it was 
acceptable to ask whether they could look to see if something was captured. We 
need to put our resources where they were most needed.  
 
With the issues in Downton, it was sad that people were not reporting incidents. 
There weren’t that many offences in Downton and Redlynch.   
 
The Chair noted that there clearly was a problem in the areas Cllr Clewer had 
spoken about and asked how they could be taken forward?  
 
Cllr Clewer added that there was a theft from vans in Whiteparish, where the 
initial Police response was good. Then nothing was followed up. 
 
Answer: I would be happy to take some of the detail on the incidents that were 
not followed up and look at that and would discuss the other matters with Cllr 
Clewer to take those forward. 
 

Page 4
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8   Census 

 Jonny Corbett, Census Engagement Manager for Wiltshire, delivered a 
presentation on the Census 2021, its importance for Wiltshire and the key target 
groups. 
 
A survey every 10 years, owned by the Office of National Statistics. The 
purpose of the Census was to gather millions of data points for the government 
and local and parish councils.  
 
The Census provides information that is used to shape policies, allocate funding 
and resources, plan services and monitor equality. 
 
The Census would take place on 21 March 2021 and would be a digital first 
census, with paper copies available for those that required it.  
 
Town and Parish councils were asked to spread the word. A series of useful 
links for use by parishes are below:  
 
https://census.gov.uk/Your-Questions-Answered-Leaflet-ENGLISH.pdf 
 
https://census.gov.uk/What-the-census-helps-video-ENGLISH.mp4  
 
https://census.gov.uk/Census-is-coming-A6-Postcard-ENGLISH.pdf 
 
https://census.gov.uk/Census-is-coming-A6-Postcard-ENGLISH.pdf 
 
https://census.gov.uk/Census-is-coming-A4-Poster-ENGLISH.pdf 
 
https://census.gov.uk/jobs/ 
 
https://census.gov.uk/What-the-census-helps-video-ENGLISH.mp4   
 
 
Email: jonathan.corbett70@field.census.gov.uk  
 

9   PCC Precept proposals 

 Deputy PCC Jerry Herbert gave a presentation on the annual Precept 
proposals.  
 
The precept was increased last year, with additional money and the additional 
officers that came as part of the ‘Boris Bobbies’ scheme, into our Rural Crime 
team. There would be a total of 65 additional Officers by the end of the financial 
year. Up to 1050 Officers in total from the 934 two years ago. A vast amount of 
those Officers were going into the Community Police Teams.  
 
Other areas of Policing which had received an uplift were Cyber-crime, dealing 
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https://eur02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fcensus.gov.uk%2Fjobs%2F&data=04%7C01%7CLisa.Moore%40wiltshire.gov.uk%7Cfb163e079bb045161df208d8b7c24127%7C5546e75e3be14813b0ff26651ea2fe19%7C0%7C0%7C637461393475025321%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C1000&sdata=dsB1fjA3v7cffbjUUi6TRfzMgQpSB%2FYqy5%2F%2BhXL5gTw%3D&reserved=0
https://eur02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fcensus.gov.uk%2FWhat-the-census-helps-video-ENGLISH.mp4&data=04%7C01%7CLisa.Moore%40wiltshire.gov.uk%7Cfb163e079bb045161df208d8b7c24127%7C5546e75e3be14813b0ff26651ea2fe19%7C0%7C0%7C637461393475035312%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C1000&sdata=EjiQ9uzJp7%2B1%2BVwUyDmpo9cxRrfmOnmjxzo5GFZ%2FppM%3D&reserved=0
mailto:jonathan.corbett70@field.census.gov.uk
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with crime prevention and investigation.  
 
A flat cash settlement from the Home Office would pay the basic costs, beyond 
that there would be a shortfall of around £3m, that was driven by the fact that 
the Home Office funding did not pay for the 50% of last years pay award which 
fell into the next financial year, the increased costs of running the Police 
Aviation service or the national Police technologies.  
 
The only way to keep the force running at the current level was to rise the 
precept. A £15 increase a year, which worked out as £1.25 a month for a band 
D property. Without this they would have to cut Community Policing  
 
It was expected that there would be an add 48 officers in the new financial year. 
 
The Commissioner has just launched a consultation period, running from 5 
January 2021 to 2 February 2021. Please could you spread the word on the 
consultation as would like as may contributions as possible. It offers the chance 
to contribute your thoughts on what you think the local priorities should be.  
 
Questions and Comments: 
 
Was Wiltshire the lowest funded force in the country on a per capita basis?  
 
Answer: No, not strictly. Of the 43 forces we get substantially less.  
 
In general, £1.25 a month increase wasn’t too much.  
 
The Police & Crime Panel would next meet on 4th February and had the power 
to veto the precept. 
 
Information links: 
Public consultation survey: https://www.surveymonkey.co.uk/r/PNHBKSG  
PCC Precept Video: https://youtu.be/eRMtE_YxdWk 

10   Area Board Work Plan 

 Karen Linaker, Community Engagement Manager reported on progress towards 
the ambition to hand over as many detailed projects as possible to the new Area 
Board, post the May elections. 
 
Every three years the Board looked to review its workplan to ensure it was 
shaped to the needs of the local community. 
 
Looking at the latest data compiled by liaising with our partners and consulting 
our communities we set our priorities for the years ahead.  
 
At the March 2021 Area Board meeting the Board will present its updated plan, 
ready to hand over to the new Area Board after the May elections.  
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Events: 

 Parish council mini workshop 

 Health & Wellbeing workshop – held last Wednesday with 25 attendees.  
We spoke about what the top priorities for H&W were. From that 
discussion we drew the conclusion that rural isolation and older peoples 
isolation and dementia were all big priorities 

 
The Plan so far: 
 

1. Support and strengthen community communications  
2. Facilitate collaborative working between parish councils, e.g. play areas, 

rights of way… 
3. Support for village activities now and as we emerge from the pandemic 
4. Support projects to tackle rural isolation, i.e. “Make A Friend Be A 

Friend”, “Silver Sunday”, new Dementia Memory Group, new youth 
activities and interventions with the New Forest Park Authority, and “Get 
Out Get Active” 

5. Work closely with the new Sarum Wellbeing Collective team based at 
Downton and Whiteparish surgeries on initiatives to help our physical and 
mental health and wellbeing 

6. Young People: Healthy Schools Project, Fun Days and youth 
engagement activities, ongoing support for youth clubs and activities, and 
targeted ASB interventions  

7. Eco-friendly villages – produce a directory of eco-friendly projects, places, 
initiatives nearby  

8. Online survey to clarify who is doing what, so that the area board can 
truly add value 

 
The Chairman added that this was a huge range of initiatives and partnership 
work, that Karen was managing, along with her role as the CEM for the SWWAB 
she was thinly spread.  
 
From the H&W event, one thing picked up was the need to engage with schools. 
The board had tried this in the past, and had not been very successful in 
attracting them to be involved.  
 
The next year of scheduled Area Board meetings would include four business 
type meetings and a couple of event type meetings, with the possibly of a youth 
based one.  

11   Community Area Transport Group (CATG) Update 

 The Chairman moved that the Board approved the funding recommendations of 
the CATG as detailed in the report attached to the agenda.  
 
 
Decision 
The Area Board approved the recommendations from the CATG meeting 
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held on 2 December 2020: 
a) L&F PC , Green Lane jct Roman Rd, signage – Not to progress 
b) Winterslow PC, Weston Lane, SLR - £2500 (subject to a 25% PC 

contribution) 
c) L&F PC, Clarendon Park PC, Millford Mill Rd weight limit – Top 5 

Priority 
d) L&F PC, London Rd Crossing point assessment - £1000 (subject to a 

25% PC contribution) 
e) Whiteparish PC, The Green HV warning signs - £500 (subject to a 

25% PC contribution) 
f) L&F PC, The Portway bus shelter – 50% contribution of £3552 

12   Community Area Grants 

 The Chairman noted that some of the activities detailed in the applications may 
not be able to go ahead until the covid restrictions had been eased. In light of 
that, he advised that where there was a delay in a project taking place, there 
may also be a delay to the release of Area Board funds.  
 
 
Health & Wellbeing Funding 
 
Decision 
The Board noted a £200 award which had been made to the Salisbury 
Older People’s Champion from the Health & Wellbeing budget 2020/21, 
under CEM Delegated Powers. 
 
Community Area Grants  
The Board considered 6 applications for funding, as detailed in the agenda pack. 
Applicants in attendance were invited to give a short summary of their projects. 
Followed by any questions. 
 
My Salisbury - Community Journalism & Media Training requested £4479.97 
The applicant, Andy Munns spoke in support of the project. 
 
Questions 

 The skills set you are training them in, would the content then be used by 
local radio?  

 Answer: No the content they would be creating is for ‘My Salisbury’ only, 
if another platform wished to use those storeys that would be good. The 
website would be promoted through social media and other mediums, we 
would hope that Salisbury Journal and the Valley news etc would then 
write a piece on us. 

 

 What would happen if we were enthusiastic about the youth aspect but 
not the other bid? 
Answer: They are stand alone, not funding one would not prevent the 
other from happening. 
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 Which other Area Boards had been approached for funding?  
Answer: For the youth grant applied to Southern and Salisbury.  
The other project – we have already received £5K funding from SAB, we 
will be needing more as have now got over 50 people interested  
 

 We would need to see the full figures before we consider this.  
 

 There is no mention of SAB in the application or £5k coming in? 
 

 We don’t normally fund projects that only cover Salisbury, if we did fund 
this I would expect a guarantee that we had a number of candidates that 
benefitted from this in our area.  
Answer: I live in your community area, outside of the city. I aim to reach 
the rural areas outside of the city. 
I would be happy to guarantee a minimum number of spaces for those 
outside of the city. 

 Have you spoken to the schools? 
Answer: Yes have spoken to several and they are interested in 
workshops 

 
The Board felt that although the project was one that met the funding criteria, it 
sought clarification on whether a project was able to receive more than 50% 
funding from Area boards, and whether that rule was individually or as a 
combined award from several boards.  
 
Action: The CEM would work with the applicant to resubmit the application 
with the required figures.  
 
 
Decision  
The application by ‘My Salisbury’ was deferred until a future meeting. 
Reason 
The applicant had applied for funding from multiple Area boards and 
clarification was required on some of the missing data.  
  
Devenish Bradshaw Trust – City to countryside dog trails – requested £940 
The applicant, David Burton spoke in support of the project. 
 
Questions and comments: 

 The amount applied for of £940 was 100% of the project, but you are 
showing a surplus of £1386. 
Answer: That’s to manage the Watermeadows.  

 

 What is the aim of the project?  
Answer: Its about raising awareness for dogwalkers, particularly new dog 
owners – without causing danger to the countryside.  
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 Cllr McLennan - Up until the end of last year, I was a trustee of the trust, I 
stepped down at that point after securing the 55 acres. As said, the RBCF 
and the land that was beside it, was now owned by the Trust. It’s about 
creating areas. The project is local and is able to be accessed by visitors. 
Happy to support this.  

 

 There was no argument of it being a local project, however the Board is 
asked to fund the entirety of the project. The paperwork doesn’t state that 
the PC gave £1000 for bins.  

 

 Nicholas Baker – chair of L&F PC speaking for myself – there are a lot of 
new dog owners in the area. There have been issues with animals being 
damaged by dogs. As part of this the PC had sited 2 bins for this. We are 
covering £100 for the year to empty them. 

 
Cllr McLennan moved the motion of awarding the full amount of £940. 
The Board was supportive of the project however felt that some detail was 
missing. As the original motion was not seconded a new motion of a £500 award 
was proposed and seconded.  
 
Decision  
Devenish Bradshaw Trust was awarded £500 (capital) towards the City to 
countryside dog trails project. 
Reason 
The application met the Community Area Grant Criteria for 2020/21. 
 
ArtCare – Wellbeing TV at SDH - requested £2500 
The applicant Rebecca Seymore spoke in support of the project.  
 
Questions and comments  

 You have applied for 3 x Area Boards for £2500 each, could the CEM 
clarify whether a project could be awarded more than 50% collectively? 
Answer – Karen - My understanding was that the maximum of 50% 
funding was to an individual AB and not collectively.  

 
The motion to award the full amount was moved and seconded. 
 
Decision  
ArtCare was awarded £2500 towards the Wellbeing TV at SDH project. 
Reason 
The application met the Community Area Grant Criteria for 2020/21. 
 
1st Downton Scout Group - Hut Refurbishment – requested £4500 
The Applicant, Ian Porter spoke in support of the project. 
 
Questions and comments: 

 Were costings subject to VAT and could you get them back? 
Answer: We are not VAT registered and yes the sums include VAT 
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 You have money in reserve.  
Answer: Yes the trustees have agreed to keep the operational costs as 
reserve.  

 There was lots of support for this locally. The toilets in the hut were 50 
years old. PC keen on supporting this. 

 
The motion to award the full amount was moved and seconded. 
 
Decision  
1st Downton Scout Group was awarded £4500 towards the Scout Hut 
Refurbishment project. 
Reason 
The application met the Community Area Grant Criteria for 2020/21. 
 
Alderbury PC – Speed Indicator Device (SID) – requested £1000 
 
The Chairman noted that he was a regular Speedwatch volunteer and was 
aware there was regular speeding through Alderbury.  
The motion to award in full was moved and seconded. 
 
Decision  
Alderbury PC was awarded £1000 towards the SID project. 
Reason 
The application met the Community Area Grant Criteria for 2020/21. 
 
 
Downton FC – Clubhouse – requested £5000 
The applicant, Luke Wordley spoke in support of the project. 
 
Questions and comments: 
 

 The application was short by £3k, to trigger Sports England funding.  
 

 Would there be any sale of alcohol during the children’s match games? 
Answer: No, the bar area was not open during Saturday mornings, when 
all of the youth games took place. I can provide a copy of the 
Safeguarding Policy to the CEM if required. 

 

 Luke and others had come together with a new manager running the 
sports centre, it was much more viable. The site was turning it into 
something that could be more sustainable.  

 
The motion to award in full was moved and seconded. 
 
Decision  
Downton FC was awarded £5000 towards the Clubhouse project with the 
condition that a copy of the Safeguarding Policy is provided to the CEM. 
Reason 
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The application met the Community Area Grant Criteria for 2020/21. 
  
 
Youth Funding Bids 
The Board considered 3 bids for Youth Funding as detailed in the agenda. 
(The board previously voted to reserve £1200 for the Old Sarum event – that 
money was being drawn down, estimated at £800). 
  
My Salisbury – Project Spark – requested £4975. 
 
Decision 
My Salisbury was awarded £4975 towards Project Spark from the Youth 
Budget for 2020/21. 
 
 
Area Board Project – Rural Youth Outreach – requested £5000 
Karen explained that this initiative had arisen from the rural CEMs in the south of 
county, to commission a youth provision pot of £30k.  
 
There would be a bespoke offer of 8/9 events or initiatives to benefit young 
people. A Partnership Steering Group would lead it. The activities would be fairly 
apportioned across the areas. 
 
Questions and comments: 

 This looks as if we are being asked to fund a youth worker. I would like to 
see this as a presentation at an AB. Could we defer this until the next 
AB? 
 

 The statement that we cannot get volunteers in our villages gives weight 
to this proposal.  

 

 On the basis that it was a one year pilot project to work out what could be 
implemented, I would be comfortable with it as it stands.  

 

 It should be involving the youth groups and experts in the field – a good 
safe project that could come up with something that could be beneficial  

 

 A reservation was going in with other Area Boards may risk our local 
focus. I would have preferred a 3 month project being commissioned to 
produce proposals.  
 

 
The motion to award in full was moved and seconded.  
 
Decision 
Area Board Initiative – Rural Youth Outreach was awarded £5000 from the 
Youth Budget for 2020/21. 
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Area Board Project – Healthy Schools Initiative – requested £5000 
Karen presented the project.   
 
Questions and comments: 

 Who was running it? 
Answer: The CEM, Karen and the local cllrs. 

 
Action: KL to provide more details and costings.   
 
The motion to award in full was moved and seconded.  
 
Decision 
Area Board Initiative – Health Schools Initiative was awarded £5000 from 
the Youth Budget for 2020/21. 
 

13   Close 

 The next meeting was scheduled for Thursday 11 March 2021, online at 7.00pm 
 
You can join that meeting by using the link below: 
 
Join on your computer or mobile app 

Click here to join the meeting 
Or call in (audio only) 

+44 1225 694894,,693586771#   United Kingdom, Bath 
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Subject: 

 

Fostering in Wiltshire  
 

Web 
contact: 

Email: claregoodspeed@wiltshire.gov.uk  
 
 fostering@wiltshire.gov.uk 
Web:  www.fosteringwiltshire.uk 
 

 

 
Our foster carers do an amazing job, making a massive difference to the life chances of some 
of Wiltshire’s most vulnerable children and young people. Foster carers provide a safe and 
nurturing home for our children who have experienced abuse, trauma and loss. 
 
We are currently seeking to recruit 100 new foster carers over three years so that our children 
can continue to live in their local communities, within Wiltshire. We started a campaign back 
in May 2020 at the start of Foster Care Fortnight to encourage more applications to foster. To 
date, we have successfully recruited 26 new fostering families towards our target. This is 
great news, but we still don’t have enough to keep all our children in care within Wiltshire, 
especially for our teenagers. 
 
With more Wiltshire Council foster carers, our children and young people can remain living 
locally, which means they are more readily able to remain in the same school, see friends and 
maintain relationships with their family.  
 
We are sharing our message with each area board, with the hope you can encourage people 
to support and promote our recruitment campaign and highlight the importance of foster care 
in your local communities. 
 
In all areas, we require more fostering families to look after our children in care. We know that 
some areas may need a significant increase whereas a few others may only need a few 
more. We would like our fostering service to get to the position where we are able to offer 
children a choice of foster carer to best suit their needs. 
 
We especially need more foster carers who want to care for our teenagers and specialist 
carers, able to look after a parent and child and /or provide an emergency home at a time of 
crisis and/or look after children with complex medical needs and/or disabilities.  
 
Louise, a 14 year old young person who lives in foster care, who has explained below how 
foster carers can help teenagers deal with the ups and downs of growing up. 
 
“When I’ve been upset, they’ve cheered me up. They also help me understand my 
feelings and help me with my worries. They are also good fun too and don’t take things too 
seriously. Children need foster carers who have lots of time. They listen to what I have to say 
and are interested in my thoughts. The three things I think are most important for foster carers 
are: listen to what I say, make me feel like I am a part of their family and get along with me in 
general.” 
 
To become a foster carer, people need to be over 21 years of age and have a spare 
bedroom. More details are available on the fostering website: www.fosteringwiltshire.uk   
 
Fostering payments vary depending on the skills and experience of the foster carer, starting 
at £350 per week per child up to a maximum of £1300 per week for a specialist parent and 
child carer providing an assessment.  
 
People can find out more information by: 

 Calling fostering on 0800 1696321 

 Emailing fostering@wiltshire.gov.uk 

 Visiting www.fosteringwiltshire.uk 
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 Text ‘Foster’ to 60002 
 

To have a discussion about how we can work together to recruit more foster carers in your 
local area, please contact Clare Goodspeed, the lead social worker for fostering recruitment 
by: 

 Calling 01225 716510 

 Emailing: claregoodspeed@wiltshire.gov.uk  
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Subject: 

 

Wiltshire Independent Visitor Scheme 
 

Web 
contact: 

 

Email: Sheila.lupton@wiltshire.gov.uk  
 
IVScheme@wiltshire.gov.uk  
 
https://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/children-young-people-independent-visitor-scheme  
 
 

 
Wiltshire Independent Visitor Scheme provides independent befriending support to children in 
the care of Wiltshire Council.  These are children who are fostered or living in other care 
settings, usually in Wiltshire but sometimes outside the county borders. It is a requirement 
that the council to provide an Independent Visitor service, but young people chose whether or 
not they wish to take up this offer. This means they are really motivated to take part!  
 
Our volunteer Independent Visitors (IVs) play a really important role, visiting the young person 
they are “matched” with regularly, listening to them and taking an interest in their lives. They 
offer consistency, and quality, fun, one to one time. IVs make a long-term commitment to 
support a young person until they leave the care system, and often beyond this time. 
 
We already have a fantastic team of almost 60 volunteer IVs, who are out supporting young 
people in the community. The scheme is very popular with young people and currently we 
have a waiting list of those waiting to be linked up with an IV.   
 
These are some comments from young people in our scheme, talking about what having an 
IV means to them: 
 
“She’s very funny, very caring, if I am ever sad, she is someone to talk to”. 
“She’s brilliant, bubbly and nice to be around.” 
“It’s lovely to have somebody ‘normal’ to talk to outside of the system.” 
“You get to do things you never knew about.” 
 
We are sharing our message with each Area Board, with the hope you can promote our 
volunteering opportunity and highlight the importance of this scheme. We don’t want our 
young people to be kept waiting for a “match” and so we are keen to find the right volunteers 
in the places where they are needed. At present, we are particularly short of male volunteers, 
those who have experience of supporting children with more complex needs, and also 
volunteers who might be willing to travel further afield if needed (e.g. the south coast and 
Gloucester area). We want to find volunteers from Wiltshire if possible, in case young people 
move back in-county when they are older. 
 
All volunteers will require an enhanced DBS disclosure. They should be over 18 and able to 
make a long-term commitment to meet with a young person for a couple of hours every three 
to four weeks. There is a requirement that all volunteers should be car drivers and be 
independent from Wiltshire Council (not a teacher, foster or residential carer or member of 
children’s social care staff). 
 
Volunteers are reimbursed for their travel and any visit expenses.  The scheme also offers 
volunteers regular training and support.  
 
 
How to register an interest 
If you would like to know more about the IV Scheme, please visit    
Email: IVScheme@wiltshire.gov.uk  
Phone: Shelley Barnes on 01225 713897 or Deborah Welling on 01225 713980   
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Subject: 

 

Update on targeted COVID-19 community testing for asymptomatic 
people 
 

Web 
contact: 

 

Email: Hayley.mortimer@wiltshire.gov.uk 

 
 
 

 
We will shortly be introducing the Government’s COVID-19 rapid community testing initiative 
for specific groups of asymptomatic people in Wiltshire. 
 
Our programme is primarily aimed at the following groups of people: 
 
• Smaller businesses (50 employees or less) where staff are unable to work from home 
• Early years staff based at private (non-maintained nurseries) 
• Childminders 
 
Our test sites will be at the following locations: 
 
• Trowbridge – County Hall 
• Devizes – Leisure Centre 
• Salisbury – Five Rivers Health and Wellbeing Centre 
• Chippenham – Monkton Park 
 
Devizes will be the first to open on 18 February and the rest will soon follow. Until the other 
sites are open, the Devizes site will initially be the only one that people can book a place for. 
 
Those in smaller businesses who cannot work from home, staff at private (non-maintained) 
early years settings, and childminders have been chosen because they are not currently 
involved in any other national mass-testing programme. 
 
People will have to book to arrange an appointment and will not be tested if they have not 
done this. 
 
The tests are self-administered and will take less than 15 minutes and results should be 
known within half an hour. 
 
This is not to be confused with surge testing. Surge testing is increased testing (including 
door-todoor testing) and enhanced contact tracing in specific locations in England and is not 
currently taking place in Wiltshire. 
 
Free testing continues to be available to everyone in Wiltshire who has COVID-19 symptoms 
– high temperature, continuous cough or loss of / change in taste or smell. People should visit 
www.nhs.uk/coronavirus or call 119 to book a test in that instance. 
 
With regards to early years staff, we’re very aware that due to the need to have the correct 
ratios at settings, that logistically it might be difficult for them to release staff to attend one of 
the testing sites. We completely sympathise with this, but at the moment this is the only way 
we are able to provide this testing service. We are speaking to representatives at national 
Government to see if more can be done and will update everyone should the situation 
change. 
 
When used alongside other measures, this type of community testing has the potential to help 
reduce the spread of COVID-19 within communities. 
 
However, should people choose to participate in the testing programme, it must be stressed 
that getting a negative test result is only a snapshot indication that the person tested didn’t 
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have COVID-19 at that time. It is therefore not a passport to freedom and all other COVID 
secure measures must continue to be followed. 
 
Anyone who receives a positive Lateral Flow Test result automatically activate legal 
obligations to self-isolate and may also claim for a Test and Trace payment if they are eligible. 
If we all continue play our part, then we can control the spread of the virus and help ease the 
pressure that our health and care services are under. 
 
NHS Test and Trace is working with government departments, institutions and employers 
across both public and private sectors to support delivery of asymptomatic testing to large 
organisations, including those providing critical services. More information on this can be 
found at Register to order coronavirus tests for your employees - GOV.UK (www.gov.uk) 
More information, including comprehensive FAQs can be found at:  
 
www.wiltshire.gov.uk/publichealth- coronavirus-testing 
 
If you have any further questions, please don’t hesitate to contact Hayley Mortimer, Public 
Health Consultant on hayley.mortimer@wiltshire.gov.uk or Jessica Ryan, Public Health 
Specialist, jessica.ryan@wiltshire.gov.uk 
 
We will keep you updated on this work. 
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People with lived experience of mental ill 
health have produced their own comprehensive 
guide to mental health and wellbeing services 
on offer in Wiltshire.

Members of the Wiltshire Mental Health 
Open Forum worked together to compile the 
Wiltshire Mental Health and Wellbeing Support 
Services list, which details where adults, 
children and young people can get support, 
counselling, and advice on topics such as 
addiction, bereavement and homelessness.

Set up in July 2020, the forum is a joint 
collaboration between Healthwatch Wiltshire 
and mental health service provider Avon 
and Wiltshire Mental Health Partnership NHS 
Trust (AWP), and is supported by a range of 
organisations including Wiltshire Council, 
Richmond Fellowship, Carer Support Wiltshire 
and Citizens Advice. 

The free online forum, which runs once a 
month, provides a unique opportunity for 
people to speak directly to those who run 
mental health services in Wiltshire, talking 
about their experiences and sharing their ideas 
for ways services could be improved. 

Forum regulars wanted to create the list of 
contacts as a way of helping people who are 
struggling with their mental health to find the 
right support for them quickly and easily.

One member said: “I found, as a mental 
health service user, it was especially useful to 
learn more about the different organisations 
that are out there and to be able to contribute 
my opinions and ideas and for them to be 
listened to by professionals. Being part of the 
creation of the list was very exciting.” 

AWP Local Involvement Coordinators Teresa 
Bridges and Christina Gregory said: “We have 
been really pleased with the way the forum is 
going and the willingness of people to join us 
virtually and get their views heard.

“Service users and providers informed us 
that there was not enough information out 
there about the range of services available 
to someone needing mental health support in 
Wiltshire, and when someone is very poorly 
the last thing they would do is look at notice 
boards or search online. Therefore they 
needed something that could be given to 
them directly, by their GP for example, and 
hopefully this is what we have achieved.”

Claire Edgar, Director - Learning Disabilities 
and Mental Health at Wiltshire Council, said:
“Having access to support and advice for those 
struggling with mental health is so important 
and particularly so at this current time as we 
all cope with the challenges of life during 
the pandemic. This guide is going to be a 
tremendous help to many people to help them 
access the right support with ease.”

Jo Woodsford, Volunteer and Partnerships 
Lead at Healthwatch Wiltshire, said: “Our 
members have taken complete charge of 
putting this list of resources together, bringing 
their own experiences to creating something 
that not only benefits them but will help 
other people too. Their determination and 
enthusiasm has been amazing, and we’d like to 
say a big thank you to them for all their hard 
work.” 

Learn more about the forum and download the 
guide at healthwatchwiltshire.co.uk/wiltshire-
mental-health-open-forum

Area Board Update
March 2021

01225 434218 			  info@healthwatchwiltshire.co.uk 	 www.healthwatchwiltshire.co.uk 

Mental health forum members produce 
their own guide to support services
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DORSET & WILTSHIRE FIRE & RESCUE SERVICE 

WILTSHIRE AREA BOARD REPORT JANUARY 2021 

 

Community Safety Plan 

DWFRS Community Safety Plan can be found on the DWFRS website; 

http://www.dwfire.org.uk/community-safety-plan/ 

 

Prevention 

We are committed to making a real difference to the lives of people in Dorset and Wiltshire. Our 

aim is to reduce the level of risk and harm to our communities from fire, targeting those most at 

risk. We do this primarily through our Safe and Well visits. 

 

A Safe and Well visit is FREE and normally lasts about one hour covering topics such as: 
 

 Using electricity safely 

 Cooking safely 

 Making an escape plan 

 What to do if there is a fire 

 Keeping children safe 

 Good practice – night time routine and other points relevant to you 

 Identifying and discussing any further support the occupier may need  

 

Are you or anyone you know:- 

 Over the age of 65? 

 Need a smoke detector? 

 Have a long-term health condition? 

 Suffer from poor hearing or sight loss? 

 Would you struggle to escape in the event of a fire? 

If you can answer yes to more than one of these questions, then please call us on  

0800 038 2323 or visit https://www.dwfire.org.uk/safety/safe-and-well-visits/ 
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Protection 

On-going interaction by Protection Team members with Local Authorities, Private landlords and 

tenants regarding fire safety-related matters: external cladding systems; fire detection and warning 

systems; fire resisting doors (& self-closers); combustibility/fire resistance of construction 

materials; commercial and residential sprinklers systems and water-mist suppression systems 

General Enquiries 

If you have a general fire safety enquiry regarding commercial property, please 

email fire.safety@dwfire.org.uk and the Fire Safety Team will respond in office hours.  

Fire Safety Complaint 
If you wish to tell us about fire safety risks in commercial premises, such as locked or blocked fire 
exits, you have three options: 

 You can email the fire safety department at enforcement@dwfire.org.uk 
 Call 01722 69 1717 during office hours (9am-5pm). 
 Call our Service Control Centre on 0306 799 0019 out of office hours (5pm-9am) 

 

On Call Recruitment 

Have you always wondered if you could join the fire service, but haven’t had the opportunity to find 
out more? Have you found yourself seeking your next challenge, keen to give back to the local 
community or wanting to learn new skills including leadership and teamwork? Then becoming an 
on-call firefighter is for you. 
 
As a paid position, on-call firefighters commit anywhere between 40 to 120 hours per week, during 
which time they must be able to respond to the station immediately. 
 
Many have ‘normal’ jobs during the day, then upon their return home make themselves available 
overnight or during the weekends. Some of our crew respond from their workplaces during the day, 
and we are very grateful to their employers for releasing them to perform their vital duties. 
 
Anyone over 18 years old can apply (although you can also apply once you are 17½) you must be 
able to respond and attend the fire station within 5-8 minutes, you have a good standard of physical 
fitness (i.e. you are generally active), and you must have the right to work in the UK.  
 
Further information on becoming an On Call Firefighter can be found at www.dwfire.org.uk/working-
for-us/on-call-firefighters/ or should you have any questions, you can call 01722 691444. 
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Recent News & Events 

 

DWISE: Dorset and Wiltshire Inspirational Safety Education. 

 

 
 

The Dorset and Wiltshire Inspirational Safety Education (DWISE) programmes and resources are 

produced and delivered by the Education Team of Dorset and Wiltshire Fire and Rescue Service. 

During this period we are providing resources for parents, carers and educators to use which will 

help children understand how they can help keep themselves safe and well. The resources are 

designed to support English, maths and art as well as providing safety information and using 

firefighters to inspire children to be fit and healthy. 

 

For more information please visit: https://www.dwfire.org.uk/education/parents-and-carers/ 

 

 

 

Advice for people living with dementia 

 

 

 
 

Dementia is a National Health priority in the UK, as the number of people living with the 

condition continues to increase. Dementia is also a substantial factor in increasing the risk of 

injury or death from fire in the home. 

 

Fire and Rescue Services across the UK are aware of the link between serious home fires and 

the elderly, especially those with mobility and memory loss health needs. 

 

For further information please visit: https://www.dwfire.org.uk/safety/advice-for-carers/advice-

for-dementia-sufferers/  
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Boat safety 

 

 

Boat safety is a priority in Dorset and Wiltshire, as hundreds of people live and work on our 

waterways, in addition to the thousands of visitors who come each year to enjoy a peaceful 

holiday in our seaside towns or aboard a narrowboat. 

Our Safe and Well visits include people who live on boats – click here to request a visit. 

See also: 

 The Fire Kills campaign has produced a handy leaflet on Boat Safety 

 For further information about general boat fire and CO safety, 
visit www.boatsafetyscheme.org/stay-safe 

 For broader safety advice, visit the Maritime & Coastguard Agency 
website www.gov.uk/government/organisations/maritime-and-coastguard-
agency and the Royal National Lifeboat Institution www.rnli.org 

 

Winter safety 

 

 
 

Keeping warm in the winter means using portable heaters, electric blankets or wheatbags – but 

all of these carry a fire risk. 

 

Please visit our website for more information: https://www.dwfire.org.uk/safety/safety-at-

home/seasonal-advice/winter-safety/ 

 

The Fire Kills campaign has produced a leaflet on Fire Safety in the Winter. 

There is a wealth of good advice at www.metoffice.gov.uk/barometer/advice 
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Helping our NHS 

 
The last few months have seen our Firefighters and corporate members of staff at the City Hall 

Covid 19 Vaccination Centre where they provided support and assistance to our colleagues in 

the NHS and members of the public who attended for their vaccinations.  

 

We have also had several On Call Firefighters attached to the Ambulance Service where again 

they have been supporting them in driving ambulances to reduce the stress on the vital services 

they provide to our communities. 

 

 

 

 

Demand 

 

Total Fire Calls for Salisbury Fire Station for period Dec 1st ’20 to 24th Feb ‘21:-  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Category Total Incidents 

No. of False Alarms 116 

No. of Fires 51 

No. of Road Traffic Collisions and other Emergencies 112 

TTotal 279 
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Total Fire Calls for Wilton Fire Station for period Dec 1st ’20 to 24th Feb ‘21:-  

 

 

 

 

 
 

Total Fire Calls for Amesbury Fire Station for period Dec 1st ’20 to 24th Feb ‘21:-  

 

 

 

 

 

 

Matthew Maggs 
Station Manager 

  
Email: Matthew.maggs@dwfire.org.uk  

Mobile: 07595 966708 

 

 

Category Total Incidents 

No. of False Alarms 8 

No. of Fires 7 

No. of Road Traffic Collisions and other Emergencies 15 

TTotal 30 

Category Total Incidents 

No. of False Alarms 14 

No. of Fires 5 

No. of Road Traffic Collisions and other Emergencies 14 

TTotal 33 
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SOUTHERN WILTSHIRE COMMUNITY AREA TRANSPORT GROUP 17 FEBRUARY 2021 
 

 Item Update Actions  Who 

1. Attendees and apologies 

 

Present: 
 

 
 

 
 
 

Apologies: 

 

2. Financial Position 

  
The financial statement can be found in Appendix A.  £7998 is uncommitted, the 
allocation for 2021/22 remains unchanged to date and therefore the CATG will be 
allocated another £13,676 in April 2021. 
 

 CATG 

3. 
 
Top 5 Priority Schemes 
 

a) 13-19-1 
 
Odstock & Nunton PC. 
Footway improvement. 
 

A preliminary design has been prepared and preliminarily approved by Odstock & Nunton 
PC, some minor design changes are required to accommodate the material requirements 
of the farmer. 
 
Designs and costs are currently being finalised but will be presented at the meeting. 
 

 JW 

e) 

13-20-10 
 
Laverstock & Ford PC 
A345 junction with Mynarski 
Close  

The group agreed to progress the design work at a cost of £2800 - no PC contribution. 
 
The topographical survey has been ordered and the trial holes were undertaken on 
15/01/2021.  A 1.5m wide footway can be installed without the need to lower the fibreoptic 

 JW 
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SOUTHERN WILTSHIRE COMMUNITY AREA TRANSPORT GROUP 17 FEBRUARY 2021 
 

 

 

 

Footway Improvement 
 

cables.  A design and cost estimate have been prepared.  The scheme will cost 
approximately £15k - £20k depending on traffic management requirements.   
 
Currently awaiting advice as to whether this can be funded from the integrated transport 
block in 2021/22 – given the amount of funds remaining in the CATG budget does the 
group want to offer up a contribution?  
 

 

13-20-15  
 
Laverstock & Ford PC 
Clarendon Park PC 
 
Milford Mill Road – Volume 
of traffic use (in particular 
vehicles over 7.5t) 
 

Both Laverstock & Ford PC and Clarendon Park PC have raised several concerns 
regarding the amount & speed of traffic using Milford Mill Road, concerns about the 
number of large vehicles contravening the existing 7.5t weight limit and the frequent 
damage being caused to Milford Bridge. 
 
Following a widely published site meeting which included John Glen MP and Parvis 
Khansari (director for Highways & Waste) representatives from the organisations involved 
met on 23 November to discuss possible solutions.  Attendees and actions arising from 
this meeting can be found in Appendix C. 
 
The group agreed to make this issue a top 5 priority scheme. 

 JW 
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3. 
 
Work Instructed/Complete 
 

a) 13-20-4 
 
Grimstead 
Butterfurlong Road/Long 
Drove  - Signing and Lining 
 

The group agreed to fund the scheme at a cost of £637 from the CATG and £213 from 
the PC. 
 
The works order for the signing element has been sent to the contractors for 
programming and will be completed by the end of March 2021. 
 
The lining works have also been added to an order for works in SWW area.  They will be 
completed subject to weather conditions. 
 

 
 

JW 

b) 

13-20-6 
 
Grimstead PC 
Various locations - Street 
nameplates 

The group agreed to fund the scheme for five street nameplates at a cost of £750 from 
the CATG and £250 from the PC. 
 
The works order for the signing element has been sent to the contractors for 
programming and will be completed by the end of March 2021. 
 

 
 

JW 

c) 

13-20-11 & 13-20-12 
 
Whiteparish PC 
Romsey Road/Green Close 
Solar Panel and Post for 
SID 

The group agreed to fund the scheme to install a post & solar panel at a cost of £439 from 
the CATG and £146 from the PC. 
 
The work is complete, save for the 3m post being replaced with a 4m post. 
 
 

 JW 

d) 

13-19-4 
 
Laverstock & Ford PC 
 
Green Lane junction Roman 
Road. 
 
Signing improvements 

The group agreed to fund the scheme to replace the warning signs on Roman Road at a 
cost of £750 to the CATG and £250.   
 
The works order for the signing element has been sent to the contractors for 
programming and will be completed by the end of March 2021. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

JW 
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e) 

13-20-17 
 
Whiteparish PC 
 
The Green, Whiteparish 

The group agreed to progress the new signage at a cost of £375 to CATG and £125 to 
the PC. 
 
The works order for the signing element has been sent to the contractors for 
programming and will be completed by the end of March 2021. 
 

 JW 

f) 

Laverstock & Ford PC 
 
The Portway - Bus Stop 
 

The group agreed a contribution of £3552 for a Bus Shelter outside of the Alabare Centre.   
 
The funds have been transferred and the issue can now be closed. 
 

 CATG 
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5. Other Issues 
a) 13-20-5 

 
Winterslow PC 
 
Weston Lane   
Speed limit review 

The group agreed to progress the speed limit assessment at a cost of 
£1875 to CATG and £625 to Winterslow Parish Council. 
This will be progressed once the lockdown is lifted. 
 
 
 
 

 AB 

b) 13-20-16 
 
Laverstock & Ford PC 
 
London Road, Salisbury 
 Request for crossing point 
 

The group recommend that the crossing assessment is progressed at an 
estimated cost of £750 to CATG and £250 to L&FPC. 
 
This will be progressed once the lockdown is lifted and the schools 
return. 
 

  

c) Issue No: 7134 
 
Bishopdown to Old Sarum  
Cycle Route. 
 
Direction signs. 
 

The signs are located within both Salisbury and Southern CATG areas.  
The funds for the scheme are being split COGS - £1600, Salisbury CATG 
£1600, L&FPC - £400 & Southern CATG £1200.  The work is being 
managed by Salisbury CATG. 

 Salis. 
CATG 
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5. New Issues 
a) 13-20-3 

 
Laverstock & Ford PC 
 
Mynarski Close 
 
Various 

The entrances to Mynarski Close and adjacent cottages onto the A345 
are hidden, particularly at night. The speed limit on the A345 is 40mph 
but poorly signed and vehicles travel at 60mph.  A lack of speed 
monitoring has led to drivers that feel it is safe to speed without risk of 
prosecution. Accidents have occurred at the junction. 
 
Priority 1 - improve the speed limit signing, larger signs or carriageway 
roundels.  
Priority 2 - a sign warning of the hidden entrances supported by a light 
covering the junction. There is no street lighting on Mynarski Close (10 
houses) so no ambient light.  
 
Finally, irregular speed control/checks by the police to deter speeding. 
 
L&FPC noted this problem when responding to the original planning 
application. The PC accepts there is a safety issue and supports the 
request for WC to investigate the problem and implement appropriate 
measures to improve the situation. A Traffic Survey Request Form has 
been raised in parallel to this to confirm traffic speed at the entrance to 
the Close.  
 
The group agreed to defer discussion about this issue until the results of 
the traffic survey are available. 
 
The results from the traffic survey can be found in Appendix B, suggest 
that the group supports a review of the existing signage with a view to 
increasing size of repeaters and carriageway roundels as suggested in 
priority 1. 
 
 

 CATG 

a) 13-21-1 Request for a replacement of the missing street nameplate at Hop Close.  CATG 
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Whiteparish PC 
 
Hop Close 
 
New Street Nameplate 
 

 
An aluminium plate that will look similar to what is there already will cost 
approx. £115 and a recycled plastic version is approx. £120. 
 

b) 13-21-2 
 
Landford PC 
 
New Road. 
 
NAL socket & post for SID 

Installation of NAL socket and 4m post to accommodate the Parish 
Council’s SID. 
 
PC to advise whether SID is to be powered by a Solar Panel or battery as 
a different size post/NAL socket is required.  If battery, then 76mm post & 
NAL socket is required; cost will be approx. £550.  If solar panel then 
89mm post is required and cost will be approx. £700. 
 

 CATG 

 
7. 

 
Date of Next CATG Meeting:    TBC 
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Southern Wiltshire Community Area Transport Group  

Principal Engineer – Julie Watts 
 
1. Environmental & Community Implications 

1.1. Environmental and community implications were considered by the CATG during their deliberations.  The funding of projects will 
contribute to the continuance and/or improvement of environmental, social and community wellbeing in the community area, the extent 
and specifics of which will be dependent upon the individual project. 

 
2. Financial Implications 

2.1. All decisions must fall within the Highways funding allocated to Southern Area Board. 
2.2. If funding is allocated in line with CATG recommendations outlined in this report, and all relevant 3rd party contributions are confirmed, 

Southern Wiltshire Area Board will have a remaining Highways funding balance of £tbc subject to any local contributions not listed above. 
 
3. Legal Implications 

3.1. There are no specific legal implications related to this report. 
 
4. HR Implications 

4.1. There are no specific HR implications related to this report. 
 
5. Equality and Inclusion Implications 

5.1 The schemes recommended to the Area Board will improve road safety for all users of the highway. 
 
6. Safeguarding implications  

6.1 There are no specific safeguarding implications related to this report. 
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Southern Wiltshire CATG
FINANCIAL SUMMARY 

BUDGET 2020-21
£13,676.00 CATG ALLOCATION 2020-21

£14,192.00 2019-20 underspend

Contributions

£3,125.00 6529 Downton PC Kerbing
£6,250.00 6529 Longford Estates Downton Kerbing

£400.00 7134 Laverstock & Ford PC Green Lane cycleway signing
£114.00 Redlynch PC Lover Village Signs
£417.00 Redlynch NAL Socket
£250.00 13-19-4 L&FPC Roman Road Warning signs
£213.00 13-20-4 Grimstead PC Butterfurlong Road
£250.00 13-20-6 Grimstead PC Street Nameplates
£146.00 13-20-12 Whiteparish Solar panel
£625.00 13-20-5 Winterslow Speed Limit assessment
£250.00 13-20-16 L&FPC London Rd Ped Crossing Assessment
£125.00 13-20-17 Whiteparish PC HGV signing

Total Budget 2020-2021 £40,033.00

Commitments carried forward from previous years

6529 Downton The Borough, Kerbing of the Green £15,715.00 Actual
7134 Contribution to the Green Lane Cycleway signing £1,600.00 Estimate
Redlynch NAL Socket £419.00 Actual
Lover village signs £114.00 Complete

New schemes
13-19-4 Ford Roman Road - Warning Signs £1,000.00 Estimate
13-20-4 Grimstead, Butterfurlong Road Signing and Lining £850.00 Estimate
13-20-6 Grimstead Street Nameplates £1,000.00 Estimate
13-20-10 Longhedge - A345 Footway Feasibility & Design £2,800.00 Estimate
13-20-13 Redlynch Contribution towards Street Nameplate 
refurbishment £600.00 Actual
13-20-11  Whiteparish Post for solar panel £300.00 Actual
13-20-12 White Parish Contribution to solar panel £285.00 Actual
13-20-5 Winterslow Weston Lane Speed Limit Assessment £2,500.00 Actual
13-20-16 L&F London Road, Salisbury - Pedestrian Crossing
Assessment £1,000.00 Estimate
13-20-17 Whiteparish The Green, HGV signing £500.00 Estimate

L&FPC 50% Contribution to installation of bus shelter on The Portway £3,552.00 Actual

Total Commitment 2020-21 £32,235.00

Balance to Spend £7,798.00

APPENDIX A
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Latitude Longitude Client: Wiltshire Council
51.105417 -1.795129 http://www.google.com/maps/?q=51.105417,-1.795129 Project: 4155-MID

Site: 35 - A345 Longhedge
Start Date:
Speed Limit: 40
Lat/Long: 51.105417, -1.795129

30 40 46 55

Direction 7-Day Average Speed
7-Day 85th %ile

Speed

Northbound 42.3 48.5 63.0% 24.5% 3.3% 0.7%

Southbound 36.0 40.4 16.9% 2.2% 0.2% 88.7%

Combined 39.2 45.5 40.3% 13.6% 1.8% 8.3%

mph mph 0.5%

1.7%

Direction
Weekday Average Total 

Traffic
7-Day Average

Traffic

Northbound 7200 6109

Southbound 6932 5906

Combined 14133 12015

Data annotated with '*' denotes when a given time period has been affected by data loss. For a full breakdown of data loss please refer to Data Summary.

Tracsis will retain all personal data relating to this project, including all video images, for a period of 3 months after receipt of this report and all other data files for one year. 
If you would like a copy of the personal data or wish for us to retain for a longer period, please do not hesitate to contact us.

Monday 2 November 2020

No incidents or observations during the survey period
Weekly Traffic Total

42763

41341

84104

On a 7-day average

of vehicles are 
traveling 10% +2 
over PSL (46mph)

of vehicles are 
15mph over PSL 

(55mph)

of vehicles are 
travelling over 

posted speed limit 
(PSL)
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Report to Southern Wiltshire Area Board 

Date of Meeting 11/03/2021 

Title of Report Grant Requests 

Purpose of the report: 
To consider the applications for funding listed below  

Applicant Amount requested 

Applicant: The Bridge Youth Project 
Project Title: Bridge Pastoral Worker 
Community Area Grant request 
 
View full application 
  

£600.00 

Applicant: Music for Wellbeing CIC 
Project Title: Moving Music Southern and SWWilts 
Health & Wellbeing grant request 
 
View full application 
  

£1500.00 

Applicant: Clarendon Juniors Football club  
Project Title: Clarendon Juniors FC facilities 
improvement  
Community Area Grant request 
 
View full application 
  

£5000.00 

Applicant: St Francis Church 
Project Title: Old Sarum and Longhedge Community 
Fridge 
 
View full application 
  

£400.00 

1. Background 
Area Boards have authority to approve Area Grants under powers delegated to 
them. Under the Scheme of Delegation Area Boards must adhere to the Area Board 
Grants Guidance 
 
The funding criteria and application forms are available on the council’s website.  

2. Main Considerations 

2.1. Councillors will need to be satisfied that funding awarded in the 2020/2021 year 
is made to projects that can realistically proceed within a year of it being awarded. 
 
2.2. Councillors must ensure that the distribution of funding is in accordance with the 
Scheme of Delegation to Area Boards. 
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2.3. Councillors will need to be satisfied that the applications meet the Community 
Area Board grants criteria.  

3. Environmental & Community Implications 

Grant Funding will contribute to the continuance and/or improvement of cultural, 
social and community activity and wellbeing in the community area, the extent of 
which will be dependent upon the individual project.  

4. Financial Implications 

Financial provision had been made to cover this expenditure.  

5. Legal Implications 

There are no specific legal implications related to this report.  

6. Human Resources Implications 
There are no specific human resources implications related to this report.  

7. Equality and Inclusion Implications 

Community Area Boards must fully consider the equality impacts of their decisions in 
order to meet the Council’s Public Sector Equality Duty. 
 
Community Area Grants will give local community and voluntary groups, Town and 
Parish Council’s equal opportunity to receive funding towards community based 
projects and schemes, where they meet the funding criteria.  

8. Safeguarding Implications 

The Area Board has ensured that the necessary policies and procedures are in place 
to safeguard children, young people and vulnerable adults.  

9. Applications for consideration  

Application ID Applicant Project Proposal Requested 

4134 

The Bridge Youth 
Project 

Bridge Pastoral 
Worker 

£600.00 

 
Project Description: 
We are an established schools work charity working across Salisbury and South 
Wiltshire. We have a worker starting to support students at Wyvern St Edmunds 
and Trafalgar School from March onwards. This worker will work one full day in 
each school and each day will be quite different given the specific needs of each 
respective school. The job description is focused around actively promoting 
childrens wellbeing particularly through the provision of pastoral care. She will 
work as part of the school support team to facilitate connection into the school 
network and the wider community of parents and families in bereavement crisis 
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and support the ongoing personal development of students. We need a decent 
laptop to support our worker throughout this period of work across the schools 
which will be robust and efficient enough to support her group work assemblies 
and to work with students with a particular focus on those who have struggled as a 
result COVID. 
  
Input from Community Engagement Manager: 
For the full details of this application, please click on the blue 4134 link above. 
 
The application meets the community area grants criteria – seeking capital funding 
for a project that fits with local priorities relating to supporting mental health. 
  

 
Proposal 
That the Area Board determines the application. 
 

 

Application ID Applicant Project Proposal Requested 

4154 

Music for 
Wellbeing CIC 

Moving Music Southern and 
South West Wiltshire 

£1500.00 

 
Project Description: 
Moving Music South and South West Wiltshire is a dementia-inclusive music and 
movement project that will be delivered online during covid. It is led by Music for 
Wellbeing CIC and will work with Muse-SW CIC the Laverstock Memory Group 
and Tisbury Memory Group supporting people to reconnect with each other after 
being isolated through the pandemic and encourage physical and social wellbeing 
through participatory interactive music and movement activities. Moving Music will 
also train and develop new facilitators to upskill the workforce and provide 
potential legacy opportunities for the project.  
  
Input from Community Engagement Manager: 
For the full details of this application, please click on the blue 4154 link above. 
 
This application fits with the Health & Wellbeing grant criteria as it will benefit 
isolated older people who are living with dementia.  The project will work towards 
the area board’s local priority regarding dementia, and will provide one of the few 
digital inclusion projects of its kind in the community area. 
  

Proposal 
That the Area Board determines the application. 

 

Application ID Applicant Project Proposal Requested 

4064 

Clarendon Juniors 
Football club  

Clarendon Juniors FC 
facilities improvement  

£5000.00 

Project Description: 
We were fortunate to receive funding from Area Board in Jan 2019. At that time we 
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had 140 members and 10 teams. With your support we are 240 members and 16 
teams we would like to equip all of our pitches with permanent goals expand our 
car park and purchase ground maintenance equipment. We do not anticipate 
another significant rise in membership max only about 60 people next 3 years but 
this funding will help us retain and develop existing players whilst improving our 
facilities. Thank you for your support  
  
Input from Community Engagement Manager: 
For the full details of this application, please click on the blue 4064 link above. 
 
This application meets the community area grants criteria, and is seeking capital 
funds to benefit one of the community area’s most popular youth sports club, 
which requires funding to respond to a growing membership. 
  

 
Proposal 
That the Area Board determines the application. 
 

 

Application ID Applicant Project Proposal Requested 

4190 

St Francis 
Church 

Old Sarum and Longhedge 
Community Fridge 

£400.00 

 
Project Description: 
Over the last 2 years there has been a growing need on Old Sarum and 
Longhedge estates to support households struggling with food poverty which has 
been amplified by COVID.  
 
A community fridge is a sustainable and innovative response to support those in 
need.  
  
Input from Community Engagement Manager: 
This application meetings the community area grants criteria, and is seeking a 
contribution to the overall costs of the projects, specifically to purchase a shed to 
accommodate the new community fridge.  St Francis Church is closely involved 
with the communities in Old Sarum and Longhedge and is very keen to do 
whatever it can to support them.  The Pantry Partnership from Salisbury has been 
supplying food parcels to Longhedge during the pandemic, but will need to return 
to focus on the need of Salisbury communities after March this year, hence the 
need to start up a new community fridge project.  The project group has gone into 
detail regarding who will be impacted and how by the community fridge in their 
application (please click on the link at 4190 above to read this.  Included in this 
description is the reference to the fridge project sitting forming an overall package 
of support objectives relating to local resilience, including budgeting and financial 
resilience.   
  

Proposal 
That the Area Board determines the application. 
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No unpublished documents have been relied upon in the preparation of this report 
 
Report Author: 
Karen Linaker 
Community Engagement Manager 
01722 434697 
karen.linaker@wiltshire.gov.uk  
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Health & Wellbeing Budget 2020/21 – funding allocations 
 
 
Introduction 
 

1. The Area Board’s Health & Wellbeing 2020/21 Fund has £7500 remaining.   
 

2. The board also earmarked it’s remaining 2019/20 fund of £3.7k for older people’s 
isolation projects, and the Moving Music online dementia project at item x 
requesting £1.5k will be deducted from that earmarked fund, if approved. 

 
3. Councillors will have noted from agenda item 8 that there are a range of health 

and wellbeing related workstreams that will be progressed over the coming 
months, and these are likely to require funds to help them along.  

 
 
Recommendation 
 
That councillors approve the list of proposed allocations from the 2020/21 Health & 
Wellbeing Budget, noting that detailed bids will be submitted in due course for the board 
to consider and approve, before these funds are released: 
 
 

Strengthening village/area board communications (printing of 
flyers / distribution volunteers expenses) 
 

£500 

New village Silver Sunday champions (to work closely with 
irene) (printing / travel expenses) 
 

£500 

Maximising engagement of vulnerable families in Rural 
Outreach Youth project and Family Fun Days (a parenting 
support fund) 
 

£1000 

Local Cultural Partnership Hub – social prescribing initiative 
 

£1500 

Getting the new/enhanced Directory of Support/Activities from 
the Sarum Wellbeing Hub printed and distributed to the most 
vulnerable 
 

£1000 

Responding to the needs identified from the local assessment 
of people living with dementia in 2021 
 

£3000 

 

 
 
 
Report Author: Karen Linaker, Community Engagement Manager 
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